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IMPORTANT  

PEPCO  

TELEPHONE  

NUMBERS 
 

English Speaking Customers 

 (202) 872-3432 TO REPORT 

Downed Wires, Burning Wires, Struck 
Poles or Life Threatening Electrical 

System Situations 

CALL (877) 737-2662 TO REPORT 

Power Outages   

CALL (877) 737-2662 TO REPORT 

Report Street Light Out  

(Need Pepco Pole Number and 

house  number of nearest house) 
 

Hard of Hearing Customers 

TTY (202) 872-2369 
 

Spanish Speaking Customers 

CALL (202) 872-4641 por  

Servicio en Espanol  

Languages other than English or 

Spanish  

CALL (202) 833-7500 

Customers with Emergency Medical  

or Life Support Equipment or Special 

Needs 

CALL (202) 833-7500 FOR  

Registration to be on Priority List 

   

JOIN THE BERWYN HEIGHTS YAHOO GROUP  

AND STAY ON TOP OF EVERYTHING! 

NON-EMERGENCY POLICE DIS-
PATCH PHONE NUMBER  

(301-352-1200) 
 

1. Call 301-352-
1200 (P.G. County 
Police). 

2. Give dispatcher 
your name, address 
where you are, a 
phone number where 

you can be reached, and explain 
why you need a police officer.  

3. Critically Important:  Tell the dis-
patcher you want the on-duty Ber-
wyn Heights police officer to re-
spond. 

4. In an emergency, Call 911. 

27 
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close to the Town right-of-way, and 
prune roots. A crosswalk on Berwyn 
Road would probably start a little before 
a utility pole located on the south side, 
and would connect to the future sidewalk 
on the east side of 57th Avenue. 

3rd location, 57th Avenue, 8600 block: 
The Council expressed a preference to 
bump a sidewalk out into the road along 
the entire length of the block. This would 
avoid having to work around a number of 
large trees and utility poles sitting in the 
right-of-way. As a result, parking may 
have to be restricted to allow buses and 
emergency vehicles to get through. Mr. 
Davila said it would cost approximately 
$50 per linear foot to build a 5' wide side-
walk using existing roadway, including 
$30 per foot to remove and replace the 
existing curbs and gutters. The total cost 
for the entire block, an estimated at 300 
feet in length, would be approximately 
$15,000. 

A bumped-out sidewalk on 57th Avenue 
would also present the opportunity to 
rebuild the three-way intersection at 57th 
Avenue, Pontiac Street and Quebec 
Street to improve visibility. The crosswalk 
would best be located around the corner 
on Pontiac Street and connect to a side-
walk on the north side of Pontiac Street 
near the storm drain. 

4th location, Pontiac Street, 5700 block: 
This block has no major obstacles or 
steep grades that require special engi-
neering solutions. 

5th location, Cunningham Drive, 8600 
block: This block of Cunningham Drive 
has a number of design challenges, in-
cluding a steeply-sloped right-of-way, a 
driveway that needs to be moved, sev-
eral mature trees and utility poles. The 
homeowner at the corner of Cunningham 
Drive and Pontiac street has consented 
to have an old driveway moved, so that a 
retaining wall can be built along the west 
side of his property. At least one mature 
tree will have to be removed and root 
systems of other trees will have to be 
pruned to build a sidewalk. To get around 
a utility pole and a fire hydrant, the side-
walk may have to be bumped out into 
existing roadway. 

6th location, Cunningham Drive, 8700 
block: The Council recently discussed 
sidewalk options for the Pop's Park front-
age when deciding to relocate the fence. 
It was decided to place the fence such 
that a sidewalk would be far enough re-
moved from trees to minimize impact on 
the roots, and allow for a green strip to 
be added, which would act as a safety 
buffer for families walking to the play-
ground. This option requires bumping the 
curb out into existing roadway. At the 
north end of the park, this would allow for 

the curb line to be straightened out and 
a landing to be built for a Quebec Place 
crosswalk. It was noted that narrowing 
the roadway will make it a tight fit for 
buses, especially if 2 buses pass each 
other. The possibility of installing a rail-
ing in the safety buffer was raised, espe-
cially near the gate. 

7th location, 60th Avenue, 8700 block: 
This block has no significant slopes or 
obstacles, with the exception of one 
driveway that could no longer accommo-
date the property owner's car that is cur-
rently parked in the Town right-of-way. 

8th location, 60th Avenue, 8800 block: 
This block has steep slopes, trees and 
driveways and the fire house. Construc-
tion of sidewalks will require significant 
re-grading of slopes, partial rebuilding of 
driveways, and/or building a retaining 
wall. Easements will be needed from the 
property owners to reconstruct their 
driveways so that they do not exceed the 
maximum permitted slope of 10%. Fire 
house staff expressed concern about 
pedestrians crossing in front of the fire 
house. They would prefer sidewalks to 
be built on the opposite side of the 
street. Short of that, crosshatching of the 
driveways would be appropriate to alert 
pedestrians to fire trucks exiting the sta-
tion. Fire house staff expressed no ob-
jections to their marquee being moved, if 
the cost is borne by the Town. 

9th location, 60th Avenue, 8900 block: 
This block has steep slopes, several 
trees and hedges in the right-of-way 
requiring removal and/or root pruning 
and rebuilding of stairs and driveways. A 
retaining wall may need to be con-
structed at the property where the prop-
erty owner is unlikely to grant an ease-
ment. Bumping sidewalks out into the 
roadway is not a good solution as it 
would hinder fire trucks exiting the Town 
to respond to a call. However, a minimal 
bumping out of up to 2' may be possible. 
The sidewalk would end at the southerly 
property line of the Shell gas station 
located at the corner of 60th Avenue and 
Greenbelt Road. 

The Council returned to the Town office 
and resumed the meeting at 8:25 p.m. 

Sidewalks discussion: Mayor Calvo 
asked what decisions the Council needs 
to make tonight so that the engineers 
can move forward with designing side-
walks. Mr. Davila said no decisions are 
needed tonight. He has received enough 
input to come up with design proposals 
for the problem locations discussed dur-
ing the tour. He will attempt to incorpo-
rate green buffers where possible and 
include an option for bumped-out side-
walks in the 8900 block of 60th Avenue, 
which the Town can discuss with the fire 

W orksession 

September 3, 2013 

 

 The meeting was called to order 
at 7:00 p.m. Present were Mayor Calvo, 
Mayor Pro Tem (MPT) Wilkinson, Coun-
cilmembers (CM) Dennison and Kulpa-
Eddy. CM Almoguera had an excused 
absence. Also present were Town Ad-
ministrator (TA) Murphy, Clerk Harper 
and C.P. Johnson Engineers Brian 
Davila and Gary Dyson. 

1. Sidewalks design & engineering 

field trip (7:05 p.m. - 8:25 p.m.) 

Mayor Calvo announced that the Council 
will go on a field trip with CP Johnson & 
Associates engineers to discuss design 
and engineering options for sidewalks 
along the following priority 1 locations: 

· Berwyn Road from Indian Creek 

Trail to 57th Avenue, 5500 - 5600 
block, south side 

· 57th Avenue from Berwyn Road to 

Pontiac Street, 8600 block, east 
side 

· Pontiac Street from 58th to 57th 

Avenue, 5700 block, north side 

· Cunningham Drive from Pontiac 

Street to Quebec Place, 8600 – 
8700 block, east side 

· 60th Avenue from Quebec Place to 

Greenbelt Road, 8700 – 8900 
block, east side 

· NOT VISITED Pontiac Street in 

front of BHES, Pontiac Street at 
E d m o n s t o n  R o a d ,  a n d 
 8900 block of 63rd Avenue 

1st location, Berwyn Road at Sports 
Park: The construction of a sidewalk 
from Berwyn Road Bridge to Sports Park 
will be relatively simple. With exception 
of a fire hydrant and a trail sign, there 
are no obstacles. There is enough room 
for a grass buffer. However, the sidewalk 
should be lined up with the existing side-
walk on the bridge. 

2nd location, Berwyn Road, 5600 block: 
Construction of a sidewalk between 
Sports Park and 57th Avenue will be 
complicated by trees, utility poles and 
driveways. There is enough Town right-
of-way for a grass buffer, but the side-
walks will have to meander in and out to 
get around the utility poles. Additionally, 
it will be necessary to re-grade some 
areas so that sidewalks will have the 
required 2% slope toward the street. 
Runoff from the sidewalks must be di-
rected into the curbs, not into people's 
yard. Permission from homeowners may 
be needed to remove trees growing too 
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department. To complete the next design 
phase, a topographical survey first needs 
to be completed on which to base the 
designs. It will provide needed informa-
tion on location of property lines, slopes 
and elevations. Mr. Davila asked for 
clarification on the plans for Pop's Park.  

Mayor Calvo said that the Council de-
cided at the August 5 worksession to 
place sidewalks consistent with the Op-
tion 4 proposed for Pop's Park sidewalks. 
This option calls for bumping curbs out 
into the existing roadway up to 4', while 
adding a green strip ranging from 3' and 
10' in width along the Park frontage. The 
option included a storm water mitigation 
project at the north end of the park, 
which is no longer needed. The County 
has indicated that a storm water mitiga-
tion project at the Public Works yard 
would provide sufficient offset. 

Mayor Calvo said he prefers to have a 
straight curb and sidewalk and a consis-
tent 3' green strip at Pop's Park. He 
thinks it is necessary to bump the curb 3' 
into the roadway at the Park's south end 
in order not to impact the tree roots too 
much. CM Almoguera and MPT Wilkin-
son said they would also like a green 
strip. CM Almoguera thought it was more 
important to have a straight, consistent 
sidewalk/green strip than to be as far 
away from the trees as possible. CM 
Kulpa-Eddy noted that Option 4 pro-
posed a 4' bump-out, which would make 
two-way traffic on Cunningham Drive 
tight. Mr. Davila said that any design he 
will come up with will have a roadway 
that is at least 26' wide. 

MPT Wilkinson asked whether a retain-
ing wall is needed for a sidewalk in front 
of Berwyn Heights Elementary School 
between the entrance and exit of the 
school driveway. Mr. Davila said no re-
taining wall is proposed. However, a 
bump-out may be needed where the 
BHES sign is. Mayor Calvo noted that 
the pedestrian landing at Pontiac Street 
and Edmonston Road is bigger than he 
remembers. TA Murphy said that it was 
extended to serve as a bus stop pad and 
to line up with the Kenilworth Avenue 
crosswalk. 

Announcements: CM Almoguera said 
that she will bring baby Matthew Antonio 
to the next few worksessions. 

Calendar: The Council reviewed the 
calendar. An executive session to dis-
cuss directors’ evaluations was sched-
uled for the October 7 worksession and 
the merit pay discussion for the October 
21 worksession. Clerk Harper plans to 
attend the MML fall conference in Octo-
ber.  

Minutes: On a motion by MPT Wilkinson 

and second by CM Dennison, the August 
19 worksession minutes were approved 
5 to 0. 

Department reports: Mayor Calvo re-
ported that he attended Greenbelt's La-
bor Day parade and closely observed 
the line-up. Many politicians participated 
as next year is an important election 
year. Candidates marched mostly at the 
head of the parade, which worked well. 
He suggested the Town obtain a copy of 
Greenbelt's parade protocol for next 
year's Berwyn Heights Day parade. 
Mayor Calvo further reported that a bur-
glary occurred at a vacant home on Te-
cumseh Street over the weekend, and 
copper pipes were stolen. A new scrap 
yard recently opened in Beltsville, which 
may provide additional incentive for 
scrap dealers to accept such metals. 
Residents and landlords are advised to 
inform the police when their homes are 
vacant, so the police can perform house 
checks during their patrols. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy reported that Code Di-
rector Solomon resigned. Two part-time 
officers and a part-time clerk are working 
to stay on top of the work load. Their 
focus will be on rental properties to make 
sure they are licensed and properly 
maintained. Vacant properties, including 
foreclosures, are also being monitored. 
Residents are encouraged to report any 
code issues they notice to the Town of-
fice, where TA Murphy is now the acting 
Code Director. TA Murphy said that the 
hours of the part time Code staff has 
been increased. 

MPT Wilkinson reported that the Public 
Works Department has installed several 
dog waste stations around Town in 
places where dog waste tends to accu-
mulate: near Lake Artemesia parking lot, 
Ruatan Street at Berwyn Road, the 60th 
Avenue footpath and in the back of the 
Community Center near the flagpole. 

CM Almoguera announced that Pop's 
Park playground is now open. The grand 
reopening celebration will take place on 
September 7 in conjunction with the an-
nual family BBQ. All are invited to this 
once yearly 'block party at the play-
ground.' She will provide a list of things 
Public Works can do to make the sure 
the park is ready for the celebration. CM 
Dennison announced other upcoming 
events. 

Citizen comments: Mayor Calvo re-
ceived a comment from a 3rd grader 
about Pop's Park having been rebuilt for 
little kids. He also received two com-
ments about the variance request the 
Council recently supported for a shed on 
Charlton Avenue. They were under the 
mistaken impression that the shed would 
be erected in the front yard. He received 

multiple comments about the water main 
break that occurred in the 5600 block of 
Berwyn Road last week, in which several 
basements were flooded. Affected resi-
dents reported that WSSC was quick to 
repair the damage. MPT Wilkinson re-
ceived a number of positive comments 
about the Safe Routes to School grant 
Berwyn Heights was awarded to build a 
sidewalk in the 8900 block of 63rd Ave-
nue and improve a pedestrian crossing 
at the school. 

Safe Routes To School grant imple-
mentation: MPT Wilkinson said that he 
requested this item because the Town 
has to take some steps to move forward. 
TA Murphy said he attempted to call 
SHA last Friday, but SHA was closed 
due to furloughs. He will call again this 
week. 

Ordinance 118 - Roads & Rights-of-
Ways: Mayor Calvo asked if TA Murphy 
has been able to get clarification on the 
issues the Council raised at the last re-
view of the Ordinance. TA Murphy said 
he has not yet heard back from the peo-
ple he contacted. Mayor Calvo asked not 
to place the Ordinance on the agenda 
until the additional information requested 
has been obtained. 

2. Public Works 

BHES pedestrian safety: MPT Wilkin-
son said that he would like to request 
Prince George's County Public Schools 
(PGCPS) to make curb cuts where the 
pedestrian ramp leads up from the lower 
parking lot to the community center, and 
at the end of the sidewalk adjacent to the 
school driveway entrance. This would 
make them ADA accessible and easier to 
use for people with strollers and bicycles. 
In addition, he would like to request that 
the Community Center marquee be 
moved back to improve visibility for cars 
exiting the lower parking lot. Principal 
Singer has no objections. He would like 
to get the Council's input before he 
makes a formal request. The Council had 
no objections. 

Champion Energy electric supplier: 
TA Murphy explained that the Town has 
entered into a new 2 year contract with a 
new electricity supplier, Champion En-
ergy, at a rate of 0.0899 per kWh. This is 
lower than the rate the Town is currently 
paying. The vendor requested that their 
name (Champion Energy Services) and 
the related Pepco utility account num-
bers (3089-2571-11, 3101-1307-34, 
3101-5124-02, 3101-6154-03, 3454-
0730-28, 3481-0350-16, and 3480-0680-
18) be reported in the minutes. Mayor 
Calvo said that there are no objections to 
including the information in the minutes, 
but he questions whether the Council 
needed to approve this. He noted that 
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the Town buys its electricity on the open 
market, and thereby saves considerable 
amount of money. 

3. Administration 

Bulletin cover: The following items were 
approved for the Bulletin cover: Hallow-
een theme, headlines for Trunk or Treat 
and Lake Artemesia concert, jumps for 
public hearing on 63rd Avenue school 
zone, Trick-or-Treat. 

Nothing was reported under 4. Code 
Compliance, 5. Parks & Recreation, 

and 6. Public Safety. 

7. Executive session (9:17 p.m. – 

10:12 p.m.) 

CM Kulpa-Eddy moved and CM Denni-
son seconded to go into executive ses-
sion regarding a personnel matter. With 
matter discussed CM Kulpa-Eddy moved 
and CM Dennison seconded to end the 
executive session. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:12 
p.m. 

Kerstin Harper, Town Clerk 

 

T own Meeting 

September 11, 2013 

 The meeting was called to order 
at 8:00 p.m. Present were Mayor Calvo, 
Mayor Pro Tem (MPT) Wilkinson, CMs 
Almoguera, Dennison, and Kulpa-Eddy. 
Also present were Town Administrator 
(TA) Murphy, Chief of Police Antolik, 
Treasurer Lape, Clerk Harper and citi-
zens. 

Mayor Calvo led the Pledge of Alle-
giance. 

1. Minutes 

Clerk Harper read a summary of the Au-
gust 14 Town meeting minutes. On a 
motion by MPT Wilkinson and second by 
CM Dennison, the minutes were ap-
proved 5 to 0. 

2. Treasurer’s Report 

Treasurer Lape gave the Treasurer's 
report for the month of August. 

3. Mayor’s Report 

Mayor Calvo reported that Berwyn 
Heights Elementary School got off to a 
good start with one of the best Hello 
Huskies Nights he can remember. He 
thanked the PTA for the successful ef-
fort. The PTA, working jointly with Green 
Team, also deserves credit for the beau-
tification of the school entrance area, 
which now looks very inviting. A student 
aide recently told him that she decided to 
complete her teacher training at Berwyn 
Heights Elementary School when she 
saw the well kept grounds. Planting and 
caring for the gardens has become an 

integrated part of the school's curriculum 
and students are regularly working out-
side through the growing season. Mayor 
Calvo also thanked CM Almoguera for all 
her work renovating Pop's Park, which 
culminated in a wonderful dedication 
ceremony last weekend. Mayor Calvo 
then announced upcoming events, noting 
that the Town sent out a postcard featur-
ing the fall event schedule and the public 
hearing on new school zones. 

Mayor Calvo continued that the side-
walks project took a big step forward last 
month, when the County indicated its 
acceptance of a proposed storm water 
mitigation project at the Public Works 
Yard. The Town is required by new storm 
water regulations under the National Pol-
lutant Discharge Elimination System 
(NPDES) to offset storm water runoff 
when it adds paved surfaces in Town in 
excess of 5,000 square feet. Another 
step towards the completion of sidewalks 
was taken when the Council and C.P. 
Johnson engineers took a tour of the 
sidewalks route starting at Sports Park 
and ending at 60th Avenue and Green-
belt Road last week. They discussed 
special design challenges and possible 
solutions at particular points along the 
route, which will serve as the basis for 
the next set of plans. He hopes design 
and engineering can be completed this 
fall so that sidewalks construction can be 
put out to bid. 

The Town also made progress with add-
ing emergency generators to the Town 
Administration Building and the Town 
Center. The Town secured State funding 
and settled on a contractor to design and 
engineer the backup generator systems. 
When the installation is complete, the 
Town will have a safe place for residents 
to come to during an extended power 
outage and for the Town to be able to 
continue to operate. 

Mayor Calvo noted that the Council has 
been busy with staffing issues. Code 
Director Solomon resigned in August 
after 20 years of service with the Town. 
The Council wishes Ms. Solomon all the 
best in her future endeavors and will 
work on filling the vacancy after revising 
the job description. In the coming 
months, the Council will also work on 
finding a replacement for Town Adminis-
trator Murphy, who will retire at the end 
of the fiscal year and to transition Acting 
Public Works Director Lockley to the full 
director position. The turnover will pre-
sent opportunities for rethinking how the 
Town government should function and 
how the different departments relate to 
each other. 

On a positive note, in August the Town 
received the last disbursement of its FY 

2013 income taxes from the County, 
bringing the total to $415,000. Continu-
ing a trend of recent years, this ex-
ceeded the budgeted amount of 
$345,000 by $70,000, and makes up for 
part of the loss in real property tax re-
ceipts the Town has to overcome. The 
money will help make possible the kinds 
of investments in infrastructure and 
amenities that make the Town an attrac-
tive place to live. 

4. Department Reports 

Administration: CM Almoguera thanked 
all those coming out for the reopening of 
Pop's Park. The park was filled with kids. 
Invitations were sent out to the PTA and 
Boys & Girls Club and the Town in gen-
eral and she was pleased to see such a 
great turnout, including State delegates 
and Town Councilmembers. There were 
even a number of families from out-of-
Town, as Berwyn Heights is becoming a 
go-to place for nice playgrounds. The 
playground will continue to improve as 
the fence is going to be rebuilt, side-
walks added and benches installed. 
There are also plans to add more equip-
ment for older kids. 

Code Compliance: CM Kulpa-Eddy said 
she is sorry she could not attend the 
reopening. She took part in a memorial 
stair climb and 3 Kilometer walk to re-
member the fire fighters that died on 
9/11/2001 in the collapse of the World 
Trade Center. She announced that TA 
Murphy has been appointed acting direc-
tor of the Code Department following the 
resignation of Code Director Solomon. 
The Council will be reviewing the job 
description and hopes to be able to ad-
vertise the position soon. She wished 
Ms. Solomon the best for her future. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy announced that the 
"making homes affordable" fund will host 
a free event on September 17 at FedEx 
field that will provide home owners the 
opportunity to meet with their mortgage 
company or housing counselor to dis-
cuss options on how to avoid foreclo-
sure. Further, applications are now ac-
cepted for Christmas in April, a program 
in which volunteers help seniors and 
disabled people make repairs to their 
homes for free that they cannot accom-
plish themselves. Repairs will be made 
the April 2014.  

Parks and Recreation, Education and 
Civic Affairs: CM Dennison announced 
that Berwyn Heights Elementary School 
got off to a great start. Hello Huskies 
Night drew a record crowd. A back-to-
school night for ESOL students is com-
ing up on September 12 and for regular 
students on September 19. On October 
5, the Recreation Council will present the 
2nd annual concert at Lake Artemesia, 
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featuring the Susan Jones Jazz Ensem-
ble. The Recreation Council together with 
the Community Center staff will again 
host the Trunk or Treat event in the lower 
school parking lot on October 19.  

Public Health and Safety: Mayor Calvo 
noted that on this 12th anniversary of 
9/11, Berwyn Heights police were sta-
tioned at the school to provide additional 
protection. Chief Antolik said that he be-
lieves the students are quite aware of the 
significance of 9/11 although many of 
them were not yet born when the attack 
occurred. He congratulated Officer 
Krouse for completing the Drug Abuse 
Resistance Education (DARE) course. 
This is an international education pro-
gram founded by Daryl F. Gates that 
seeks to prevent use of controlled drugs, 
membership in gangs, and violent behav-
ior.  

Chief Antolik then gave the police activi-
ties report for August. There was 1 as-
sault, 3 burglaries, and 2 thefts, for a total 
of 6. This is below the 5 year average of 
8. The year-to-date total is 37, also con-
siderably below the 5 year average of 57. 
Two of the burglaries were in vacant 
homes, where copper pipes were taken. 
The third burglary was of a residence on 
Pontiac Street, which has already been 
closed and the suspects taken into cus-
tody. Further, 69 State citations were 
issued and 14 parking tickets. With the 
recent transition to e-tickets, multiple 
charges can now be logged on one 
ticket. The Department is still working on 
reformatting the reporting of citations.  

Chief Antolik further reported that a total 
of 329 speed camera tickets were issued, 
with 201 on Greenbelt Road, 82 in the 
5900 block of Pontiac Street and 47 in 
the 6200 block of Pontiac Street. He is 
expecting a spreadsheet from the speed 
camera vendor to evaluate the issuance 
of speed camera citations in July. The 
department will dismiss or refund any 
tickets given in error. 

MPT Wilkinson thanked Chief Antolik and 
Officer Roberson for quickly solving the 
burglary on Pontiac Street, which was 
very reassuring to his family and his 
neighbors. 

Public Works: MPT Wilkinson reported 
that he was excited to take the sidewalks 
tour at the last worksession, which 
showed the progress the Town is making 
on this project. He noted with concern 
recent newspaper articles about plans to 
redevelop the University of Maryland golf 
course. The project apparently is moving 
forward, despite reports to the contrary at 
the last Four Cities Coalition meeting. 
Another town house development along 
Route 193 will likely bring more traffic to 
an already congested corridor and make 

it less likely that Beltway Plaza will be 
redeveloped. 

In Public Works news, MPT Wilkinson 
thanked Acting Director Lockley and his 
crew for getting Pop's Park ready for the 
dedication. They brought in and spread 
mulch, raked and weeded, and removed 
concrete footers from old play equipment 
that had remained in the ground. Fur-
ther, Public Works installed dog waste 
stations in several priority locations and 
is making plans to install bike racks at 
parks and playgrounds. He noted that 
the next electronic recycling date is on 
October 26, and that residents can drop 
off their recyclables in designated con-
tainers at the Berwyn Heights Public 
Works yard the week prior. Loose leaf 
collection begins on November 1 and 
residents are requested to rake leaves to 
the curb, but not into the street. If the 
leaf machine just was on a particular 
street to collect leaves, it will take ap-
proximately 2 weeks to come around 
again. Lastly, Public Works is looking 
forward to the next Trunk or Treat event 
and plans  another great exhibit. 

5. Committee Reports 

Green Team: Mayor Calvo reported that 
the Green Team has been making pro-
gress on a community garden, which is 
the centerpiece of their effort to earn the 
Sustainable Maryland bronze certifica-
tion. Kristin Larson, the newest Green 
Team member, was recently appointed 
to an environmental management job by 
the City of Bowie. 

Neighborhood Watch/Emergency Pre-
paredness: CM Kulpa-Eddy reported 
that the NW/EP will participate in an 
Emergency Preparedness event in 
Greenbelt on September 29 and will 
bring its trailer. She reminded residents 
that September is National Prepared-
ness month and urged everyone to put 
together an emergency kit. On October 
19 and 20, a CERT training class will be 
held in Laurel. Residents can contact the 
NW/EP to sign up. The next NW/EP 
meeting will be on Wednesday, October 
2. 

6. Unfinished Business 

Ordinance No. 118 - Roads & Public 
Rights-of-Way: Mayor Calvo said that 
the Council will not take any action on 
this Ordinance tonight but continue dis-
cussing the Ordinance at upcoming 
worksessions. The Town received a let-
ter from Pepco's Vice President for Pub-
lic Relations, Jerry Pasternak, in which 
he made a number of constructive com-
ments on the Ordinance. The Council 
may invite him to a future meeting to 
discuss his comments. The Town is still 
waiting for a tree planting plan Pepco 

was asked to provide for the Town for the 
Edmonston Road buffer. TA Murphy was 
asked to follow up. 

7. New Business 

There was none. 

8. Citizens Discussion 

Phil Ventura of 57th Avenue asked for 
clarification on the recent change in 
school zone hours. Mayor Calvo ex-
plained that the Council approved an 
extension of school hours from 7 am to 6 
pm in school zones when school is in 
session. During those times, the speed 
limit is 15 mph. No changes in hours 
were made for the school zones on Ed-
monston Road or Greenbelt Road. How-
ever, the Town has asked the State High-
way Administration (SHA) to adjust the 
hours for the Greenbelt Road school 
zone so as to match Greenbelt Middle 
School hours. MPT Wilkinson added that 
the new hours would also apply to new 
school zones in the 8600 and 8900 
blocks of 63rd Avenue, which the Council 
plans to designate at the October Town 
meeting. 

Mr.Ventura asked what the problem was 
that caused Berwyn Road to be covered 
with mud. Mayor Calvo replied that a 
major water main break occurred in the 
5600 block of Berwyn Road, which re-
sulted in a disruption of water service and 
flooding of basements. He had the oppor-
tunity to speak with several affected resi-
dents, who said that WSSC was very 
responsive in  repairing any damage to 
their homes. The Town has to follow up 
with WSSC regarding repairs to the road 
when the mud has dried. 

Mr. Ventura commented that the Town 
should start to think about enforcing 'no 
parking' areas at Indian Creek Park now 
that a new parking area has been cre-
ated next to the T-ball field. Frequently 
cars are parked in the intersection at 56th 
Avenue and Seminole Street, which 
could easily lead to accidents. Chief An-
tolik replied that in a T-intersection, like 
this one, parking is permitted. However, 
his officers will talk to the owner of any 
car parked in the intersection if it im-
pedes traffic flow. He has recommended 
that yellow lines be painted to indicate 
the 'no parking' areas. Mayor Calvo 
added that the Council already made 
decisions about where cars cannot park, 
such as the embankment along the T-ball 
field. But enforcement has been post-
poned until the new parking area would 
be finished. The Council needs to revisit 
the issue to make sure the 'no parking' 
plan is implemented. 

Lastly, Mr. Ventura expressed his opposi-
tion to the 'stop for pedestrians' signs that 
have been installed in the middle of Ber-
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wyn Road at the Indian Creek trail cross-
ing and on Pontiac Street at Edmonston 
Road. He said that he has difficulty get-
ting through with his pickup truck when 
cars are parked on the side of the road, 
and he believes that emergency vehicles 
would also have difficulty. He thinks that 
the signs pose a traffic hazard and could 
be placed on the side rather than in the 
middle of the road. 

The meeting was adjourned at 9:04 p.m. 

 

Kerstin Harper, Town Clerk 

 

W orksession 

September 16, 2013 

 

 The meeting was called to or-
der at 7:00 p.m. Present were Mayor Pro 
Tem (MPT) Wilkinson, Councilmembers 
(CM) Almoguera, Dennison and Kulpa-
Eddy. Mayor Calvo had an excused ab-
sence. Also present were Town Adminis-
trator (TA) Murphy via Skype, Clerk 
Harper and Dimensions Health Care 
Board Member Thomas Hendershot. 

Announcements: CM Dennison's 
mother will celebrate her 88th birthday 
this week. MPT Wilkinson, CM Kulpa-
Eddy and CM Almoguera graduated 
from the Academy of Excellence in Local 
Governance last weekend. MPT Wilkin-
son will attend a Safe Routes to School 
grant training workshop on September 
18. 

Calendar: The Council reviewed the 
calendar. The date for the legislative 
delegation dinner was tentatively set for 
December 5. Clerk Harper is to follow up 
with members of the District 22 delega-
tion and County Councilmember Olson. 

Minutes: On a motion by CM Kulpa-
Eddy and second by CM Dennison, the 
September 3 worksession minutes were 
approved 4 to 0. 

Department reports: CM Almoguera 
reported that the Pop's Park dedication 
was very well attended and that every-
one had a good time. She thanked Pub-
lic Works for getting the park ready for 
the event. CM Dennison reported that 
the Ice Cream Social went very well. 
Recreation Council member Tim Tor-
moen had a sample display of a Hallow-
een decorated car out front to advertise 
for Trunk or Treat. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy reported that, under TA 
Murphy's direction, the Code Department 
staff is keeping up with code matters as 
best they can. Their focus is on rental 
properties. MPT Wilkinson added that 
the new code car is being serviced under 

warranty at the dealership, while the old 
code car is maintained in-house by Pub-
lic Works.  

Citizen comments: CM Almoguera re-
ceived a number of comments about the 
new playground at the reopening cere-
mony. Many families are looking forward 
to sidewalks and a new entrance being 
installed in the near future. MPT Wilkin-
son received several emails supporting 
the pedestrian crosswalk signs. He also 
received a request from school teachers, 
who have received speed camera tick-
ets, to clarify the speed limit in school 
zones and school hours during which the 
15 mph limit is in effect. He did so, add-
ing that the money from tickets is used to 
improve pedestrian facilities in the Town. 
The Council received many comments 
about the postcard to residents that an-
nounces an October 10 public hearing on 
school zones, as well as upcoming com-
munity events. 

MPT Wilkinson noted that the curb at the 
intersection of Cunningham Drive/ 60th 
Avenue at Quebec Place across from 
Pop's Park has not yet been painted 
yellow. TA Murphy said that he still 
needs to notify the homeowner who will 
be affected by the 'no parking' zone be-
fore painting. MPT Wilkinson also asked 
if SHA has replied to the Town's request 
to extend the school hours for the Green-
belt Road school zone. TA Murphy re-
plied that he has not received a reply yet. 

Dimensions Health Care certificate of 
need: TA Murphy explained that Attor-
ney Thomas Hendershot, who is a board 
member of the Dimension Healthcare 
System, was to make a presentation and 
request the Town's support for construc-
tion of a new hospital in Prince George's 
County. Dimensions Health Care is seek-
ing support from all Prince George's mu-
nicipalities for a certificate of need that 
must be filed with the State Health Care 
Commission, which reviews the applica-
tion. If the Council decides to support the 
request, a letter of support has been 
prepared for MPT Wilkinson's signature. 

MPT Wilkinson asked where the new 
hospital will be located; CM Kulpa-Eddy 
said that the site selected will be near the 
Largo Town Center and the Largo Metro 
station. This location is convenient to 
most Prince Georgians and would not 
take much longer for Berwyn Heights 
residents to reach. CM Dennison moved 
and CM Almoguera seconded to approve 
the letter of support. The motion passed 
4 to 0. Clerk Harper will mail the signed 
letter tomorrow. 

Ordinance 118 - Roads & Rights-of-
Ways: TA Murphy explained that the 
Council wanted to know whether the 

Town has the legal right to require a per-
mit when a utility does work in the Town 
right-of-way, and whether it can charge a 
fee. The Town reached out to MML who 
provided a legal opinion that confirms a 
municipality's right to do so. However, 
WSSC has a legal exemption from the 
permit fee requirement.  

MPT Wilkinson asked if the permit re-
quirement and fee constitute an 
"unreasonable burden." TA Murphy re-
plied that he believes that a permit fee of 
$100 proposed in the Ordinance is not 
unreasonably burdensome. Further, 
Pepco Vice President Pasternak, who 
provided a written comment on the Ordi-
nance, in effect agreed with his interpre-
tation of a recent State law that affirms a 
municipality's right to regulate tree trim-
ming work, as long as the standards are 
reasonable. Mr. Pasternak also sug-
gested that a separate definition for 
"Vegetation" be added to Section 3 - 
Definitions, instead of including it under 
Section 3G - Road or Street; and that 
Section 4H - Growth of Foliage include 
"electric power lines, meters and trans-
formers" as part of the utility infrastruc-
ture from which vegetation should be 
kept clear. 

CM Kulpa-Eddy pointed out that Mr. 
Pasternak states in his letter that Pepco 
cannot provide the information neces-
sary to determine permit duration be-
cause their contracts are confidential. 
This means that the duration of a permit 
and associated fees, as set forth under 
Section 8, cannot be determined in ad-
vance of the project. She proposed to 
issue a permit for the minimum duration 
of 3 months, if Pepco cannot divulge 
information on project duration, and re-
new it as needed. The Council agreed. 
The provision should be added to Sec-
tion 8 of the Ordinance. MPT Wilkinson 
asked to add headers for the columns on 
construction costs and permit duration in 
Section 8. 

TA Murphy continued that Section 18 - 
Right to Appeal was broadened based 
on the Council's previous comments. Not 
only would utilities and contractors be 
given the right to appeal violation no-
tices, but could also appeal permit-
related issues, including denial of a per-
mit. He would like the Council to give 
additional guidance on this. CM Kulpa-
Eddy and MPT Wilkinson thought that 
the broader right to appeal should re-
main. Appeals under Ordinance 118 are 
likely to be a rare occurrence. TA Mur-
phy thought the number of permits is-
sued to utilities could range from 20 to 
30 per year. 

TA Murphy also called attention to a 
point made in the MML legal opinion that 
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parking' plan for 56th Avenue included in 
the agenda packet. TA Murphy said that 
the plan was first developed with Chief 
Antolik in June 2012. Implementation 
was postponed until the grassy area next 
to the T-ball field had been prepared for 
parking. Starting at the intersection of 
56th Avenue and Seminole Street, no 
parking is proposed for the entire east 
side of 56th Avenue to Ruatan Street, 
marked by a yellow line on the roadway. 
The owner of 8807 56th Avenue has 
posted a small 'no parking on grass' sign 
on the property but is believed not to 
want a large 'no parking' sign on the 
property. On the west side, no parking is 
proposed all along the frontage of the T-
ball field, which has a steep embank-
ment, and between the newly prepared 
grassy parking area and the intersection 
with Ruatan Street. These, too, would be 
marked by yellow lines on the roadway. 

MPT Wilkinson said that there should be 
signage that explicitly identifies the 'no 
parking' area along the T-ball field and 
directs patrons to the grassy parking 
area. He suggested posting a sign at 
each end of the T-ball field saying 'no 
parking between signs' with an arrow 
pointing to the other sign. Another sign 
mounted on the post nearest the bollards 
should say 'additional parking' with an 
arrow toward the parking area. CM Kulpa
-Eddy said that the parking area itself 
should have some kind of markings to 
tell users how to park there. She sug-
gested installing concrete bumpers at a 
45 degree angle to guide drivers into the 
correct slots. MPT Wilkinson said that 
this would make it difficult for Public 
Works to mow. Instead, a sign could be 
posted saying 'front end parking only' to 
help patrons park correctly. 

MPT Wilkinson further suggested the 
following parking arrangements at the 
playground entrance: Create one handi-
cap parking space between the entrance 
and the stop sign at the basketball court; 
create a general parking area for front-
end parking south of the entrance in front 
of bollards. CM Almoguera said that if 
the proposed plan, which shows 3 handi-
capped spots in front of the bollards, is 
carried out, it would eliminate prime park-
ing close to the playground. This may 
reduce the number of people that want to 
use this park.  

CM Kulpa-Eddy said that the stop sign 
north of the playground entrance could 
perhaps be moved further away to create 
more parking close to the park. However, 
she asked that the plan be reviewed by 
Chief Antolik to ensure that the parking 
areas conform to stop sign regulations. 
She also suggested that the proposed 
signage and road markings for the re-

there must be a clear delegation of au-
thority from the municipal governing 
body to the Town Administrator or desig-
nee to issue or deny permits and en-
force the Ordinance. This is spelled out 
in Section 12 - Authority of the Town 
Administrator, Code Department and 
Police Department as well as other sec-
tions of the Ordinance. Consequently, 
Section 6E needs to be revised to read 
"The Town Administrator may refuse..." 
so as to conform to the remainder of the 
Ordinance. 

Dimensions Healthcare System cer-
tificate of need, continued: MPT Wil-
kinson welcomed Attorney Tom Hender-
shot, who had arrived late. He said that 
the Council has already approved a let-
ter of support for the proposed new hos-
pital in Prince George's County. Mr. 
Hendershot thanked the Council for the 
support, and said he would be happy to 
answer any additional questions. He 
noted that he serves on the board of 
directors for Dimensions Health Care, 
which has entered into a partnership 
with the University of Maryland Medical 
System to build the new hospital at the 
Largo Town Center. The Maryland 
Health Care Commission requires a 
certificate of need before it approves any 
new hospital, and advised Dimensions 
Health Care that letters of support from 
communities served by the hospital 
would be helpful. 

Responding to questions, Mr. Hender-
shot said, initially, 5 locations were un-
der consideration for the hospital, but it 
came down to Landover Mall and Largo 
Town Center. The County negotiated the 
contract and was offered a better deal 
by Largo Town Center. This location is 
about 5 miles from the current location 
of the Prince George's Hospital Center 
in Cheverly, and accessible from the 
Beltway. The old hospital will be turned 
into medical offices, and will likely col-
laborate with the Prince George's Health 
Department still located there. Depend-
ing in part on the certificate of need re-
view process; the new hospital could 
open in 2016. 

2. Administration 

Four Cities agenda items: MPT Wilkin-
son said that the next Four Cities meet-
ing will take place on October 23 in 
Greenbelt. Greenbelt has invited the 
Director of the Department of Environ-
mental Resources Adam Ortiz to make a 
presentation on a proposed new animal 
shelter. The Council added the following 
agenda items: updates on the UMD golf 
course redevelopment, FBI relocation 
and Four Cities' promotional video, and 
the Greenbelt Station development. 

63rd Avenue 8900 block sidewalk de-
sign:  MPT Wilkinson explained that the 
sidewalk plan to be discussed tonight is 
for the 8900 block of 63rd Avenue, which 
leads to the crossing for Greenbelt Mid-
dle School. This section will be funded 
with the Safe Routes to School (SRTS) 
grant. The plan calls for the sidewalk to 
be built adjacent to the curb with bump-
outs for utility poles, a retaining wall 
where the slopes are steep, and tie-ins 
with existing sidewalks and driveway 
entrances. One of his main concerns is 
the traffic going in and out of the McDon-
ald's parking lot. He has therefore asked 
for a railing to be funded as part of the 
grant. Another issue that needs to be 
explored is whether the Presbyterian 
Church will grant an easement to move 
a sidewalk further into their property, 
where the slope is less steep. Mr. Powell 
is the contact person at the church to 
talk to about the easement. 

TA Murphy said that a lot of re-grading 
may be required to move the sidewalk 
further into the property. This could dam-
age the root system of the old oak trees 
that grow there. Options might also be 
limited by the topographical survey the 
engineers still have to perform for this 
location. CM Kulpa-Eddy noted that the 
plan locates the sidewalk in Town right-
of-way, whereas it would probably be 
easier to build it further into the property, 
where an easement is needed. MPT 
Wilkinson said that it would be useful for 
the engineers to walk the site with Mr. 
Powell and himself to discuss the op-
tions. He asked if there is a cost esti-
mate available for the sidewalk. TA Mur-
phy said there is none yet, but it will 
probably come with the final design. 

Pop's Park rededication plaque: MPT 
Wilkinson said that he noticed a plaque 
at Pop's Park during the reopening cere-
mony that memorializes the 2002 reno-
vation and rededication. He proposed to 
add another plaque for this year's reno-
vation: "Pop's Park Rededicated 2013" 
The Council had no objections. TA Mur-
phy said that the plaque can be funded 
from the Administration budget. 

Employee holiday lunch date: Decem-
ber 13 and 20 were earmarked as possi-
ble dates, with a final decision to be 
made when all Councilmembers are 
present. 

At 8:35 p.m., the Council took a 10 min-
ute break. 

Nothing was reported under 3. Code 
Compliance, and 4. Parks & Recrea-

tion,  

5. Public Safety 

Parking at Indian Creek: MPT Wilkin-
son asked TA Murphy to explain the 'no 
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vised parking plan be transposed on a 
Google map to make it easier to under-
stand. The Council can then review it at 
the next worksession with input from the 
Chief before approving it. 

Nothing was discussed under 6. Public 

Works. 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:54 p.m. 

 

Kerstin Harper, Town Clerk 

BULLETIN  

ADVERTISING 

RATES 

TERM RESIDENT 

NON-

RESIDENT 

EIGHTH (1/8) PAGE 
1 Month $30.00  $36.00  
6 Months $162.00  $192.00  
12 Months $230.00  $336.00  

QUARTER (1/4) PAGE 
1 Month $50.00  $72.00  
6 Months $270.00  $384.00  
12 Months $384.00  $672.00  

HALF (1/2) PAGE 
1 Month $100.00  $144.00  
6 Months $540.00  $768.00  
12 Months $768.00  $1,344.00  

FULL PAGE  
1 Month $200.00  $288.00  
6 Months $1,080.00  $1,536.00  
12 Months $1,536.00  $2,688.00  
      

 

Wine & Cheese Reception 

Saturday, November 6 

7-:00 to 9:00 P.M. 

Tickets & Reservations 

301-864-6029 

College Park Airport 

NEW SMOKE DETECTOR LAW:   

 

Did you know that 75 %  of fatal fires occur in 
homes without a smoke alarm or working smoke 
detector, according to the United States Fire Ad-
ministration ? 

A new Maryland law took effect July 1 that re-
quires homeowners, builders and apartment man-
agers to have ten-year, sealed smoke alarms in-
stalled by the year 2018. Some counties, including Prince George's, are asking 
builders and apartment complexes to be in compliance now. 

The smoke alarms are sealed and have lithium-powered alarms and a hush 
function which will quiet the alarm without removing the battery. Retailers in 
Maryland can continue to sell standard smoke alarms until 2018, but consum-
ers can expect to see a transition at stores as they start stocking shelves with 
the 10-year alarms. 
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Neighborhood Watch/ 

Community Emergency Response Team 

Winter 
 Storm Ready 
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BERWYN 
HEIGHTS  
POLICE BEAT 

 “Police Beat” includes 

crimes and accidents 

that occurred during the 

month of September 

2013.  It is not a com-

plete listing of every 

crime and/or accident that occurred in 

the Town.  Incidents are listed from 

beginning of the month to the end of 

the month starting with the first report 

taken during the period within a speci-

fied category. 

09/01/2013 at 10:45 pm, Pvt. Duck 

responded to the 8600 block of Cun-

ningham Drive for a report of a black 

male, who ran out of a cab without 

paying for the service. 

09/02/2013 at 9:30 pm, Pfc. Krouse 

responded to the 5900 block of Te-

cumseh Street for a report of a bur-

glary of a vacant house.  Unknown 

person(s) entered the house through 

the basement door and once inside, 

removed copper pipes.  Case is being 

investigated by Det. Unger. 

9/05/2013 at 6:55 am, Pfc. Thompson 

responded to the 8600 block of 60th 

Avenue for a report of vandalism to a 

2006 Toyota truck.   

09/05/2013 at 9:00 am, Pfc. Thompson 

arrested Mr. London Feliciano, a 24 y/

o, b/m, New Jersey resident, who had 

an open warrant for a homicide in 

NJ.  Mr. Feliciano was transported 

from the 5400 block of Berwyn Road to 

DOC awaiting his extradition back to 

NJ. 

09/05/2013 at 4:30 pm, Pfc. Ignowski 

submitted a theft report from the 6200 

block of Ruatan Street.  Case is cur-

rently being investigated by Det. 

Unger. 

09/06/2013 at 3:45 pm, Pfc. Krouse 

responded to the BHES for a report of 

a child taken out of the school without 

permission.  Investigation revealed 

that it was the child's uncle.  However, 

he refused to identify himself to the 

Vice Principal of the school. 

09/06/2013 at 9:29 pm, Pfc. Krouse 

impounded a 1993 Toyota from the 

location of Edmonston Road and 

Pontiac Street.  The driver, a 26 y/o, 

Latino male from Riverdale, MD was 

driving without a license. 

09/11/2013 at 11:45 am, Det. Unger 

recovered several stolen items from 

various pawn stores in in Maryland. 

09/14/2013 at 1:03 am, Pfc. Ignowski 

and Pvt. Duck responded to the 8900 

block of 56th Avenue for a drunk and 

disorderly call.  On scene, officers 

identified six Latino males, all resi-

dents of Berwyn Heights, College 

Park, and Greenbelt.  All were sepa-

rated and sent on way. 

09/14/2013 at 12:55 pm, Pfc. 

Roberson responded to the 8900 block 

of 58th Avenue for a report of a tam-

pering of a 1997 Honda.  Unknown 

person entered the vehicle during the 

night. 

09/16/2013 at 8:30 pm, Pfc. Roberson 

responded to the 8900 block of 59th 

Avenue for a report of a broken win-

dow.  It is unknown how the window 

was broken. 

09/16/2013 at 9:20 am, Pfc. Krouse 

responded to the US Fuel located at 

the 5901 Greenbelt Rd.  Employee of 

the gas station stated that someone 

smashed the glass on the door with an 

unknown object at approximately 5:15 

am but did not report it at that time. 

09/18/2013 at 9:15 am, Pfc. Ignowski 

impounded a 1998 Chevy Truck from 

the location of Pontiac St. and 63rd 

Avenue.  The driver’s DC license ex-

pired in 2007. 

09/18/2013 at 2:40 pm, Pfc. Ignowski 

and the Chief of Police assisted a war-

rant service at the location of 8400 

block of Cunningham Drive.  A 17 y/o, 

Latino male was extracted from the 

said location for attempted homicide. 

09/19/2013 at 10:15 am, Pfc. Krouse 

initiated a field stop on a suspicious 18 

y/o, b/m, at the 8400 block of Ballew 

Avenue.  The male was identified and 

possessed marijuana on his person. 

09/20/2013 at 6:30 pm, Pfc. Roberson 

responded to the KFC located at 6101 

Greenbelt Road for a report of an inter-

nal theft.  On scene, the Director of 

Loss Prevention advised Pfc. 

Roberson that his store manager have 

been embezzling from the restaurant 

totaling over $7,000.00.  Pfc. 

Roberson arrested Mr. Marquis Settle, 

a 35 y/o, b/m a Hyattsville resident and 

charged him with Felony Theft over 

$1,000.00. 

09/24/2013 at 6:06 am, Chief Antolik 

responded to the 5600 block of Ruatan 

Street for a report of theft from a vehi-

cle.  Unknown person broke the rear 

driver's side vent window and removed 

a book bag from the vehicle. 

09/24/2013 at 6:30 am, Chief Antolik 

responded to the 5600 block of Ruatan 

Street for a theft from vehicle.  Un-

known person removed an in-dash 

radio and Air Jordan shoes from the 

vehicle.  It is unknown if the vehicle 

was properly secured prior to the theft. 

09/24/2013 at 7:00 am, Chief Antolik 

responded to the Town Hall where a 

38 y/o, b/m stated that someone stole 

his bicycle from Osage Street.  He 

further stated that he left his Schwinn 

bike secured to a pole near Sport Park 

overnight. 

09/27/2013 at 1:00 pm, Pfc. Ignowski 

impounded a 2012 Toyota Camry from 

the location of Edmonston Road at 

Tecumseh Place.  The driver was unli-

censed. 
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“Celebrating 30 Years in Berwyn Heights” 
 

The Senior Center is open from 10:00 A.M. to 2:00 P.M., Monday through Friday.  Drop in and meet 

your neighbors.  Also check the boards for special activities.  Drop in to the Center, or attend the meet-

ing, and find out what’s going on.  There is always something to do even if it is just getting together. 

HAPPY BIRTHDAY TO NOVEMBER ACTIVITIES 

November 2 Gayle Hillery 

 Jean McConnell 

November 4 Evelyn Manill 

November 5 Marilyn Dillon 

November 11 Laura Strobel 

November 12 Jack Carlson 

November 13 Zymie Eley 

 Jeff Gourley 

November 14 Ray Smith 

November 19 J. David Morris 

November 25  Thomas Williams 

 Hannah Carlson 

November 26 Judith Lee Gardner 

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

November 5 Bingo 12:30 P.M. 

November 6 Wii Bowling 10:30 A.M. 

November 7 Pool Night 7:00 P.M. 

November 9 Potluck & Movie 11:00 A.M. 

November 12 Meeting 11:00 A.M. 

 Bingo 1:00 P.M. 

November 13 Wii Bowling 10:30 A.M. 

November 14 Pool & Game Night 7:00 P.M. 

November 19 Bingo 12:30 P.M. 

November 20 Wii Bowling 10:30 A.M. 

November 21 Pool Night 7:00 P.M. 

November 26 Meeting & Potluck 11:00 A.M. 

 Bingo 1:00 P.M. 

November 27 Wii Bowling 10:30 A.M. 

November 28 THANKSGIVING 

DAY—CENTER 

7:00 P.M. 

   

   

COME JOIN US FOR 

POOL AND BOARD 

GAMES ON THE 

2ND AND 4TH 

THURSDAYS 

AT 7:00 P.M. 

http://www.bing.com/images/search?q=scrabble+with+friends&qs=IM&form=QBIR&pq=scrabble&sc=8-8&sp=8&sk=IM7
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Rooms for Rent: $450.00 - $500.00. 
Please call (301) 237-2829.  

House Cleaning: Berwyn Heights resi-
dent since 2000 - with 25 years profes-
sional house cleaning experience and 
takes pride in the work done looking for 
new clients. References in Town and out 
of town are available. Please give me a 
call and let me help tackle the house 
cleaning for you. Free estimates. Please 
call (301) 474-3024.  

Want adventure and achievement?  
Join Boy Scout Troop 740.  We meet at 
Holy Redeemer’s Fealy Hall every Tues-
day evening.  For details, call scoutmas-
ter Loren Lavoy at 301-651-4928. 

Need Computer help? Call RJ 240-602-
0815. Microsoft A+ Certified.  

Licensed Family Daycare:  Opening for 
infant to 12 years old.  Before and after 
care for BH Elementary School avail-
able. Vouchers are accepted.  Meals are 
provided.  Openings are Monday-Friday 
from 6 AM to 6 PM.  Please contact Ka-
runa at 301-345-2939. 

2 Men’s Full Size Leather Golf Bags: 
$50 each.  Canning jars pint & quart 
size: $5 mix & match a dozen. Call Jeff 
after 4 PM at 301-474-5803.  Cash only. 

Discounted tickets to Capitals’ 
games:  Dream seats are in Sec.107, 
Row U.  Caps shoot twice.  This is the 
handicapped row next to the Monumen-
tal box.  Easy access with no seats in 
front or behind you.  All tickets are dis-
counted — with no add ons.  Contact 
Jody at jwg21248@yahoo.com. 

College dorm room items for sale: 3 
like-new appliances. Black 4-cup Mr. 
Coffee Model DRX5 with brew and set 
delay; small Emerson 2009 Microwave 
oven Model MW7305B; small Sanyo 
2009 refrigerator Model SR-A2480M 301
-646-6938. . 

BH Republican Club meets once a 
month, usually on the last Monday, at 
the Senior Center and welcomes all resi-
dents to participate.  For more informa-
tion, check out the Berwyn Heights Re-
publicans Webpage: 

www.npgcrc.com/pages/BHR.html 
 

STRESSED!!! Are you a Senior, a rela-
tive or friend of a Senior? Are you, or 
they, worried about staying home long-
term? If you'd  like some direction or 
assistance, without alienating your loved 
one, I CAN HELP YOU. Sealani Weiner, 
Geriatric Care Manager. Licensed Inde-
pendent Clinical Social Worker in MD & 
DC, Certified Care Manager AND Ber-

BULLETIN BOARD 

Boys & Girls Club  

President:  Shinita Hemby 202-531-
6066 

Soccer Commissioner: Jason  

 Papanikolas   

Baseball Commissioner: Ronnie  

 Compton 301-345-2661 

Tee Ball Commissioner: Jim Hudson 
 301-982-2052 

Basketball Commissioner: 

 Kristen Buker 240-965-7055 

Cheerleading Commissioner: Kristen 
 Buker 240-965-7055 

Ball Hockey Commissioner: Kevin  

 Conover 301-441-1569 

Track Commissioner: Jeff Osmond  

 301-474-2737 
 

Neighborhood Watch/Emergency 

Preparedness/CERT 

Co-Chair Ron Shane 240-965-7022  

Co-Chair Joan Hayden 301-474-5037 
 

Historical Committee 

 Sharmila Bhatia 301-446-6920 

Men’s League 

 Jim McGinnis 301-345-1223 

 

Playgroup 

 Rose Almoguera 301-974-1777 
 

Quilter’s Club 

  Lois Williams 301-345-6214 

 

Recreation Council 

 Trinity Tomsic 301-474-6350 
 

Seniors Club 

 Jean McConnell 301-345-6373  
 

Green Team 

 Therese Forbes 301-982-7115 
 

BH Elementary School PTA 

 Kristen Buker  

 President@BHESPTA.org 

wyn Heights resident.  240-965-7274. 

House Cleaning: Help with shopping, 
cooking, etc. 40-year resident of Berwyn 
Heights.  Very reliable and reasonable 
rates.  Please call DJ at (301) 345-1746 

Computer Repair:  Having computer 
problems? Want files moved from an old 
computer to a new one? Flat rates 
cheaper than any store around. Call Ja-
son 301-919-9980. 

Pet Services:  Experienced dog walker 
and pet sitter available.  Will happily help 
you with your pets.  Call Katelyn, 301-
233-2588. 

Lawn mowing and trimming, yard rak-
ing and cleanup, basement cleanout, 
painting, plumbing, general handyman. 
Reasonable rates and flexible schedule. 
Call Phil at 202-718-8530. Berwyn 
Heights references available. 

Dog Walking: 30 minutes, $15.00 per 
walk.  Special offers for multiple pets.  
Local trustworthy neighbor.  Pet first aid 
and CPR certified.  Call 240-605-2745. 

Meals-on-Wheels needs your HELP! 
This 35-year old program needs volun-
teers to help with their daily operations 
out of College Park location.  Please call 
301-474-1002 M-F, 8:30-12:00 if avail-
able. 

Need Yard Help?  Shawn (17) and Jer-
emy (16) can help with mowing, raking, 
mulching, and more.  Call 301-474-2002. 

Attention Seniors: Kind, compassionate 
Berwyn Heights resident available to go 
grocery shopping, run errands, etc. 
Please call Mary Ann at (301) 982-9295.  

Childcare: Miss Debbie, the Mary Pop-
pins childcare provider of 29 years in 
B.H. is ISO another family.  Will play, 
read, color, do puzzles but no heavy 
housework as your child is more impor-
tant.  Will also watch children on week-
ends and evenings. Call (301)345-7622. 

Berwyn Heights Cleaning:  Cleaning 
your home like my own.  Residential & 
commercial.  References available in 
Berwyn Heights.  Over 10 years profes-
sional experience.  Providing my own 
materials and rational price.  240-645-
5140 or angelalazo1@hotmail.com 

4 Bedroom 2 Bath for rent.  Contact 
Jim Faruki at 703-402-8080 or Jmfa-
ruki@yahoo.com. 

Tutor:  Learning Specialist with vast 
experience helping children with learning 
challenges.  For a free consultation call 
or email Kathy Brosh, 301-474-2002, 
kathybrosh@gmail.com.  References 
available. 

Do you need an affordable daycare? 
Hi, my name is Carol and I would like to 
help you. I'm CPR certified and I have 
three children on my own. Give me a call 
if I'm the one you need. (301) 474-0963. 

Jimmy Taylor will cut grass. To sched-
ule, please call 301-982-1137. 

COMMUNITY 

ORGANIZATIONS 

tel:301-646-6938
tel:301-646-6938
http://www.npgcrc.com/pages/BHR.html
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You’ll always miss 100% of the shots you don’t take. 
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TOWN INFORMATION 

Town of Berwyn Heights Phone Nos. 
Emergency - Fire Rescue  .........................  9-1-1  

Police (Non-Emergency) …………………  (301) 352-1200  

Police Administrative Office  .....................  (301) 474-6554  

Code Compliance Department  ................  (301) 513-9331  

Public Works Department  .........................  (301) 474-6897  

          Email:  publicworks@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Fire Department  ........................................  (301) 474-7866  

Senior Center  ............................................  (301) 474-0018   

Community Center (Gym)  .........................  (301) 345-2808  

Town Office  ...............................................  (301) 474-5000  

         Office Hours: 8:30 a.m. - 5:00 p.m.  

Call-A-Bus Reservations …………………. (301) 474-5000  

Maryland Relay Service (TTY)…………….    1(800) 735-2258  

Mayor and Council 
 

Cheye Calvo (301) 474-6350 ccalvo@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Mayor — Public Safety and Health 
 

James Wilkinson (301) 982-5152 jwilkinson@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Mayor Pro Tem — Department of Public Works     (please call before 8:30 p.m.) 
 

Rose Almoguera (301) 974-1777 ralmoguera@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Councilmember — Administration 
 

Patti Dennison (301) 404-2759 pdennison@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Councilmember — Parks and Recreation, Education and Civic Affairs 
 

Jodie Kulpa-Eddy (301) 345-1516  jkulpaeddy@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Councilmember — Code Compliance, Construction and Transportation 

Regular Trash Collection Schedule 
North of Pontiac…………… Mondays & Thursdays 

South of Pontiac…………… Tuesdays & Fridays 

Heavy Trash Day: 

Weekly on Thursday for North of Pontiac 

Weekly on Friday for South of Pontiac 

Recycling Schedule: 

Wednesdays for the entire Town. 

Town Helpline 
Do you have a suggestion or problem or a 

question on an ordinance, or have a histori-

cal question?  Want to receive meeting 

agendas or minutes by email? 

Email Town at 

contact@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Be assured that your communication 

will be answered promptly 

Watch Council Meetings 
 

On Comcast channel 71 

FIOS channel 12 

 

Mondays, Tuesdays and Wednesdays 

at 11:30 a.m. 

or call the Town Office 

to request a play time. 

Questions or advertising rates — call Administration Department at (301) 474-5000. 

Or email:  emurphy@town.berwyn-heights.md.us 

Submission deadline is the 15th of the month by 12:00 noon! 

Helen Van Doren, Design & Layout 

Town of Berwyn Heights Website:  http://www.berwyn-heights.com 


